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Active Learning For Children 
In Schools

•	 20%	of	children	in	Europe	are	overweight	
or	obese

•	 Less	than	10%	of	children	meet	the	World	
Health	Organisation’s	recommendations	
on	physical	activity

•	 Children	only	spend	5%	of	their	school	
time	engaging	in	physical	activities

But did you also know?
Being	physically	active...

•	 Is	good	for	the	body	(strengthens	
the	heart,	builds	healthier	bones	and	
muscles,	lowers	the	risk	of	major	
illnesses

•	 Is	good	for	the	mind	

•	 Helps	children	perform	better	
academically	and	develop	cognitive	
functions	such	as	memory,	attention	and	
problem-solving

ALCIS is composed of

2 group exercise classes	organised	with	the	
support	of	local	fitness	trainers

A 4-week education programme	taught	by	
school	teachers

3 follow-up activities	during	the	rest	of	the	
school	year

Did you know?



1. What is the ALCIS project about?

ALCIS	is	a	project	co-funded	by	the	Erasmus+	Sport	
programme	of	the	European	Union	and	began	in	
September	2015,	during	the	1st	European	Week	of	Sport	
–	the	European	initiative	supporting	the	#BeActive	
campaign	and	promoting	a	healthier	and	more	active	
society.

For	both	ALCIS	1	and	2,	the	mission	was	to	encourage	
children	aged	8-12	years	old,	their	relatives	and	friends,	
to	live	healthily	and	to	exercise	regularly.

With	a	combination	of	fun	activities	and	the	theory	on	
the	importance	of	regular	physical	activity,	the	project	
also	teaches	life	skills	such	as	critical	thought,	goal	
setting,	and	self-analysis.	

In	a	nut	shell,	ALCIS	aims	to:

1-	Create	a	positive	physical	activity	experience	for	
children

2-	Support	children	to	be	ac	tive,	not	just	in	physical	
education	classes,	but	to	integrate	physical	activity	into	
their	daily	lives

2. Why a Good Practice Guide?

Over	the	two	years	of	implementation,	from	ALCIS	1	to	
ALCIS	2,	EuropeActive	has	expanded	the	project	and	
tested	its	outcomes.	ALCIS	1	started	with	5	EU	countries	
and	reached	over	8,000	kids,	while	ALCIS	2	activities	
were	developed	in	11	European	countries,	and	reached	
more	than	20,000	children!

The	ALCIS	recipe	is	simple	and	effective	in	helping	
children	be	active	and	sensitive	to	the	challenges	of	a	
healthy	lifestyle.

The	purpose	of	this	leaflet	is	to	support	the	wider	
implementation	of	the	ALCIS	programme	by	giving	you	
some	tips	and	advice	on	how	to	run	your	own	Active	
Learning	for	Children	in	Schools.	

3. The framework for action

Age appropriate	-	Positive	physical	activity	and	sport	
experiences	early	in	life	(before	age	10)	are	very	
important	and	increase	the	probability	of	an	active	
and	healthy	lifestyle	later	in	life.	However,	physical	and	
emotional	development	varies	with	age;	to	make	sure	
children	will	participate	in	an	activity	and	enjoy	it,	it	is	
crucial	to	give	age-appropriate	types	of	movements	and	
background	information.

•	 The	educational	material	is	specially	written	for	
children	aged	between	8	and	12.	The	background	
information	and	activities	will	be	considered	too	

complex	for	younger	kids	and	too	easy	for	those	
who	are	older.	Therefore,	some	adaptation	might	be	
required	for	activities	with	children	outside	of	this	
age	range.	

•	 The	group	exercise	classes	should	be	adapted	to	
this	age	group	with	a	variety	of	activities	including	
team	and	individual	sport	and	non-competitive	
activities	(such	as	Zumba	or	fitness	circuit	classes).	
The	size	and	type	of	equipment,	activity	space	and	
feedback	need	to	be	appropriate	to	the	age	of	the	
children.

A special target group: how to exercise and work with children?



Inclusiveness -	Girls,	children	with	disabilities,	those	
from	low-income	families	or	certain	ethnic	groups,	are	
often	the	most	excluded	from	engaging	in	sport	and	
physical	activity.	The	activities	should	create	a	safe	and	
inclusive	environment	to	make	sure	all	children,	without	
any	distinction	of	sex	or	origin,	can	take	part.

For	example,	the	activities:

•	 Should	be	adapted	as	much	as	possible	to	girls	and	
boys	to	make	sure	they	all	participate	and	have	fun	
(e.g.	Zumba	classes	were	very	much	appreciated	by	
both	boys	and	girls);	

•	 Should	be	conducted	in	settings	that	are	
comfortable	for	everyone,	regardless	of	their	culture	
or	origin	(e.g.	swimming	pools	can	in	some	cases	
cause	discomfort);

•	 Should	focus	on	participation,	having	fun	together,	
individual	efforts	and	improvements,	as	opposed	to	
competition

Duration and physical activity guidelines –	The	World	
Health	Organisation	recommends	60+	minutes	daily	of	
moderate	to	vigorous	physical	activity,	with	sessions	
that	include	warm-up,	aerobic,	muscle	and	bone-
strengthening	activities.

•	 Physically	active	learning	can	be	organised	by	
school	teachers	in	addition	to	the	PE	classes	and	
active	breaks;

•	 It	is	important	to	highlight	the	wide	range	of	ways	in	
which	we	can	be	physically	active,	both	in	specific	
“sports”	contexts	and	also	in	daily	life.

•	 Children	should	be	exposed	to	different	types	of	
physical	activity,	and	helped	to	identify	those	they	
like	best.

Qualified educator –	It	is	important	to	make	sure	the	
educator/coach	demonstrates	enthusiasm	for	children.	

•	 Recruiting	and	investing	in	both	female	and	
male	teachers	and	coaches	will	ensure	positive	
experiences	for	both	girls	and	boys;	

•	 Local	fitness	centres	will	be	able	to	recommend	
fitness	instructors	who	are	specially	qualified	
to	work	with	children,	and	provide	appropriate	
equipment

•	 In	some	country	a	background	check	before	
entering	school	might	be	required	for	educators	and	
instructors.

Legal responsibility	-	When	working	with	children,	a	
consent	form	from	the	legal	representative	is	required	if	
pictures	or	filming	are	planned.

•	 In	some	country,	additional	document	might	be	
required	such	as	medical	certificate	for	children.

Physical	activity	in	school	is	the	most	effective	and	
inclusive	way	to	encourage	children	to	be	active	
regularly.	However,	some	framework	planning	is	
needed,	to	guarantee	the	best	delivery	of	the	action.	

Fun and positive group exercise classes! –	The	2	group	
exercise	classes	organised	in	the	ALCIS	programme	
have	as	main	objective	to	highlight	the	positive	effects	of	
physical	activity	through	fun	activities.	We	need	to	keep	
in	mind	that	children	also	need	to	be	children!	Group	
activities,	preferably	held	outdoors,	will	have	positive	
benefits	on	children.	

•	 Priority	should	be	given	to	non-formalised	and	non-
competitive	programmes	and	sport.

•	 Participation	in	the	exercise	should	be	promoted	
as	a	way	to	develop	social	skills,	self-confidence,	
achievement	and	enjoyment	and	never	as	a	form	of	
punishment.

•	 Try	to	involve	the	whole	school	community	in	the	
group	exercise	classes;

•	 Encourage	the	children	to	try	some	of	the	activities	
at	home	or	during	their	break	time.		

The educational material

The	ALCIS	Teacher’s	Guide	provides	clear	and	useful	
background	information	to	support	the	delivery	of	
innovative	lessons.	The	Programme	is	developed	in	4	
lessons	(1	per	week)	of	about	45	minutes’	duration,	and	
there	are	3	follow-up	activities.	

However, some aspects require special attention:

• Body-image-	When	working	with	physical	activity,	
body-image	and	eating	disorder	issues	might	
arise.	Teachers	and	trainers	need	to	be	aware	and	
conscious	of	these	issues,	and	the	question	of	body	
weight	should	not	be	the	main	argument	for	taking	
part	in	physical	activities	and	should	always	be	
addressed	as	only	one	of	its	many	other	physical,	
social	and	emotional	benefits.

• Language issue	–	For	clarity	and	inclusiveness,	it	is	
better	to	use	the	material	in	the	language	usually	
used	in	the	class,	to	make	sure	children	understand	
all	concepts	and	activities.

• Adaptability –	In	the	delivery	of	the	lessons,	
flexibility	and	creativity	may	be	needed	to	ensure	
that	all	children,	including	those	who	are	less	abled,	
can	participate	and	benefit	from	the	ALCIS	project.

The project design: the recipe to introduce physical activity into the daily routine!



DO’s
Adapt	the	fun	group	exercise	to	the	age	group	
and	needs	of	the	group

Make	it	an	enjoyable,	social	activity	that	rewards	
participation	and	effort

Be	aware	of	the	cultures	and	origins	of	the	kids	
before	planning	the	activities

Organise	fun	activities	that	are	inclusive	for	both	
girls	and	boys,	and	allow	less	abled	children	to	
participate

Encourage	and	involve	families	to	promote	
physically	active	play	at	home	

Help	students	recognise	the	emotional	and	social	
benefits	of	physical	activity,	in	addition	to	its	
physical	benefits

Support	and	encourage	kids	to	keep	going	by	
recognising	and	celebrating	their	efforts

DON’T’s
Do	not	focus	on	body-image	and	diet	issues

Do	not	focus	solely	on	competition	or	traditional	
sport	lessons	e.g.	football.

Never	refer	to	physical	activity	as	a	form	of	
punishment	

Avoid	stigmatising	children	who	are	overweight,	
less	agile	or	less	coordinated	than	others.	It	is	
better	to	focus	and	highlight	their	efforts	and	
improvements	after	they’ve	had	their	fun	exercise.

Check	our	website	on:

europeactive.eu / projects / ALCIS 2

Watch	our	video	on:	
YouTube / EuropeActive / Getting 20.000 children active - ALCIS 2

Strong partnership at local level from various sectors

The	implementation	of	the	ALCIS	programme	followed	
a	decentralised	management	approach	with,	in	many	
cases,	local	fitness	centres	who	contacted	the	schools	
to	set	up	the	action.	Cooperation	at	local	level	between	
schools	and	fitness	centres	was	found	to	be	valuable	
and	future	collaborations	are	encouraged.

•	 Support	and	cooperation	with	national	sports	
bodies,	local	businesses,	the	municipality	and	
even	police	departments	should	be	encouraged	
to	further	develop	access	to	sports	facilities,	to	
encourage	“active	travel”	and	to	promote	good	
practice/stories.

Importance of role models

Families	where	physical	activity	is	one	of	the	priorities	
are	more	likely	to	transmit	active	and	healthy	habits	to	
their	kids.

•	 Encourage	the	parents	and	family	to	participate	
in	the	project	and	in	their	children’s	work	with	the	
ALCIS	Physical	Activity	Planner.

•	 Organise	information	sessions	with	the	parents	to	
give	them	ideas	on	how	to	easily	integrate	active	
lifestyles	into	their	family	routines	(e.g.	walking	or	
cycling	to	school,	asking	children	to	help	carry	the	
groceries,	etc.)

•	 Empower	the	children	to	bring	new	fun	activities	
back	home	to	teach	and	participate	in	with	their	
parents,	older	adults	or	siblings.

•	 Make	reference	to	aspirational	role	models	such	as	
well-known	athletes,	especially	if	they	live	locally.	
Invite	them	to	deliver	a	talk

 



















Do’s and Don’ts in a nut shell

More about the ALCIS project


